

# Scholars' Mine

## Masters Theses

Student Theses and Dissertations

Spring 2024

# A New Proper Orthogonal Decomposition Method with Second Difference Quotients for the Wave Equation

Andrew Calvin Janes Missouri University of Science and Technology

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsmine.mst.edu/masters\_theses

Part of the Applied Mathematics Commons Department:

### **Recommended Citation**

Janes, Andrew Calvin, "A New Proper Orthogonal Decomposition Method with Second Difference Quotients for the Wave Equation" (2024). *Masters Theses*. 8175. https://scholarsmine.mst.edu/masters\_theses/8175

This thesis is brought to you by Scholars' Mine, a service of the Missouri S&T Library and Learning Resources. This work is protected by U. S. Copyright Law. Unauthorized use including reproduction for redistribution requires the permission of the copyright holder. For more information, please contact scholarsmine@mst.edu.

# A NEW PROPER ORTHOGONAL DECOMPOSITION METHOD WITH SECOND DIFFERENCE QUOTIENTS FOR THE WAVE EQUATION

by

# ANDREW CALVIN JANES

# A THESIS

Presented to the Graduate Faculty of the

# MISSOURI UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

### APPLIED MATHEMATICS

2023

Approved by:

John Singler, Advisor David Grow Xiaoming He

Copyright 2023

# ANDREW CALVIN JANES

All Rights Reserved

#### ABSTRACT

Recently, researchers have investigated the relationship between proper orthogonal decomposition (POD), difference quotients (DQs), and pointwise in time error bounds for POD reduced order models of partial differential equations. In [9], a new approach to POD with DQs was developed that is more computationally efficient than the standard DQ POD approach and it also retains the guaranteed pointwise in time error bounds of the standard method. In this thesis, we extend the new DQ POD approach from [9] to the case of second difference quotients (DDQs). Specifically, a new POD method utilizing DDQs and only one snapshot and one DQ is developed and used to prove ROM error bounds for the damped wave equation. This new approach eliminates data redundancy in the standard DDQ POD approach that uses all of the snapshots, DQs, and DDQs. We show that this new DDQ approach also has pointwise in time data error bounds similar to DQ POD and use it to prove pointwise and energy ROM error bounds. We provide numerical results and plots for the POD errors and ROM errors to demonstrate the theoretical results. We also explore an application of POD to simulating ROMs past the training interval for collecting the snapshot data for the standard POD approach and the DDQ POD method.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

First, I would like to thank Dr. John Singler for being an excellent and supportive advisor. His guidance was very helpful, leading me to become a better researcher and mathematician.

I would also like to thank the rest of my committe: Dr. David Grow and Dr. Xiaoming He. Dr. Grow always challenged me in his courses: motivating me to work harder and leading to me double majoring in mathematics alongside physics. Dr. He and his finite element courses were paramount in my understanding and application of my research topic.

I am grateful to the GradTrack program making pursuing my master's degree much more attainable and to the Mathematics Department for providing me with a teaching position within the department.

Finally, I would like to thank the National Science Foundation (NSF) for providing support under grant number 2111421.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

v

| ABSTRACT ii   | ii |
|---|----|
| ACKNOWLEDGMENTS i   | V  |
| LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS   | ii |
| LIST OF TABLES  | ii |
| SECTION   |    |
| 1. INTRODUCTION   | 1  |
| 2. PROPER ORTHOGONAL DECOMPOSITION                            | 3  |
| 2.1. NOTATION   | 3  |
| 2.2. STANDARD POD   | 5  |
| 2.3. POD WITH 1ST DIFFERENCE QUOTIENTS                        | 7  |
| 3. A NEW METHOD FOR POD 1                                     | 0  |
| 3.1. DDQ POD APPROACH 1                                       | 0  |
| 3.2. POINTWISE ERROR BOUNDS 1                                 | 2  |
| 4. REDUCED ORDER MODEL ERROR ANALYSIS                         | 0  |
| 4.1. FINITE ELEMENT METHOD FOR THE DAMPED WAVE EQUATION 2     | 0  |
| 4.1.1. Finite Element Discretization Scheme                   | 1  |
| 4.1.2. Finite Element Approximations to the Initial Condition | 2  |
| 4.2. INTRODUCING THE ROM                                      | 4  |
| 4.3. PRELIMINARY ERROR ANALYSIS                               | 6  |
| 4.4. ROM POINTWISE AND ENERGY ERROR BOUNDS 2                  | 8  |
| 5. COMPUTATIONAL RESULTS                                      | 2  |

| 5.1.   | 5.1. POD DATA COMPUTATIONS    32 |                                       |    |  |  |
|--------|----------------------------------|---------------------------------------|----|--|--|
| 5.2.   | ROM (                            | COMPUTATIONS                          | 36 |  |  |
|        | 5.2.1.                           | DDQ POD ROM Error Bounds              | 37 |  |  |
|        | 5.2.2.                           | Standard POD ROM versus DDQ POD ROM   | 38 |  |  |
|        | 5.2.3.                           | Reduced Training Interval Exploration | 43 |  |  |
| 6. CON | CLUSI                            | ONS                                   | 46 |  |  |
| REFERE | ENCES                            |                                       | 48 |  |  |
| VITA   |                                  |                                       | 51 |  |  |

## LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

# Figure 5.1. POD singular values for D = 0.1 and G = 0..... 33 5.2. POD singular values when G = 0.001 and D = 0 ..... 34 5.4. POD ROM Plots when D = 0.1, G = 0, and r = 20.... 42

| 5.6. | 5. POD ROM Plots when $D = 0$ , $G = 0.001$ , and $r = 10$ | 43 |
|------|--|----|
|------|--|----|

# Page

# viii

# LIST OF TABLES

| Table |  | Page        |
|-------|--|-------------|
| 5.1.  | Actual error versus error formulas from Equation (2.4) and Lemma 2.1 for standard POD with $X = L^2(\Omega)$ . | . 35        |
| 5.2.  | Actual error versus error formulas from Lemma 3.2 for DDQ POD with $X = L^2(\Omega)$ .                         | . 36        |
| 5.3.  | Scaling factor for Theorem 4.5 at various damping values   | . 37        |
| 5.4.  | Scaling factor for Theorem 4.6 at various damping values   | . 38        |
| 5.5.  | Maximum energy errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM  | 1 39        |
| 5.6.  | Maximum $L^2$ pointwise errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM                                 | . 39        |
| 5.7.  | Maximum energy errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM  | <b>A</b> 40 |
| 5.8.  | Maximum $L^2$ pointwise errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM                                 | . 40        |
| 5.9.  | Final Time $L^2$ Error for Different Training Intervals when $D = 0.1$ and $r = 20$ .                          | . 44        |
| 5.10. | Final Time $L^2$ Error for Different Training Intervals when $G = 0.001$ and $r = 20$                          | ). 44       |

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

Simulation of high dimensional systems, often times based on partial differential equations (PDEs), is of great importance to applied computational research as well as industry related problems on fluids, heat, and control theory. Often times it is possible to compute the solutions to these high dimensional problems but this requires long computation times. Model order reduction allows for these high dimensional systems to be represented by a low order approximation while still retaining the desired accuracy. Reduced order models (ROMs) can be formed in various ways, but a common technique is proper orthogonal decomposition (POD). POD ROMs are useful for forming accurate low order systems efficiently. A set of applications of general reduced order models can be seen, e.g. [4, 5, 22, 23]. For POD ROMs, see e.g. [1, 3, 6, 7, 13, 14, 15, 21].

The wide appeal of POD in applied research has led numerous researchers to study the numerical analysis aspects of POD ROMs; see, e.g., [1, 2, 9, 12, 16, 17, 19, 21, 24]. Due to the widespread use of POD in application problems, understanding the sizes of errors involved in using the ROM is extremely important. When simulating PDEs, two types of errors are introduced: spatial discretization error and time discretization error. Research on the two PDE discretization errors is numerous. The ROM introduces a new error: the ROM discretization error. The introduction of the ROM changes how the time discretization error behaves as well so it is common for POD based papers to consider only the time and ROM discretization errors and leave the spatial discretization error to be studied using current methods. This thesis includes a literature review of work presented in [9] on errors for POD and the numerical analysis of POD ROMs with difference quotients (DQs) included. We then present new results on the POD errors and the POD ROM error analysis when 2nd difference quotients (DDQs) are included for the data as well. We choose the damped wave equation as our PDE and form the POD ROM off of this system. When using POD, there are multiple avenues that can be taken for producing the POD modes from the data. We discuss the standard approach to POD using just the snapshots. This method does not have pointwise error bounds for the data. We also discuss using DQs as the data and advantages that come with it. The inclusion of DQs in the data allowed for pointwise error bounds to be found for the snapshots in [9, 19]. It also enabled researchers to analyze the ROM errors for parabolic PDEs, see, e.g., [11, 12, 18, 19]. In [2, 16], researchers derived sum of squares error bounds for the wave equation using all of the snapshots, DQs, and DDQs using the Newmark scheme for the time iteration. Here, we remove the redundancy in that data set by developing a method using only one snapshot, one DQ, and all of the DDQs. We then develop pointwise data error bounds similar to the bounds shown in [9]. We also prove pointwise in time energy and  $L^2$  error bounds for a damped wave equation using a different time stepping scheme than other DDQ methods.

We then present numerical results involving the POD data errors and ROM energy and pointwise errors. The numerical section also presents plots of the PDE finite element solution compared to the POD ROM solution to give visual interpretation to the success of each method. For the final section of this thesis we explore changing the interval we take the data from. We compute the final time errors between the FE solution and the POD ROM solution when using less of the test interval as the snapshots. This is of interest as a primary purpose of a POD ROM is to simulate an equation into the future.

#### 2. PROPER ORTHOGONAL DECOMPOSITION

Proper Orthogonal Decomposition is a method of reducing the amount of information required to represent a data set. We aim to find a basis that we can approximate the data in a way that minimizes a certain error. This is the goal of all methods of POD and forms the core POD problem. How do we optimally find a basis to minimize the error between our new POD approximate data and the actual data? The core difference between the different POD approaches is how we choose the error we minimize. This choice is often guided by the structure of the problem we aim to use POD on.

In this section, we review existing literature on POD and follow the exposition of [9] closely. This section introduces two methods of POD. The first is the standard approach to POD using only the data snapshots and the second method uses one snapshot and all of the difference quotients for the data. The standard POD approach is well known, and details can be found in many references, such as [19, 20]. The difference quotient method we present was established in [9] and explored further in [11, 12, 18].

### 2.1. NOTATION

First, we establish some general notations and define a few key objects that are used throughout this thesis. In this work, X and Y are separable Hilbert Spaces; for the specific PDE we consider, we often take these spaces to be either  $L^2(\Omega)$  or  $H_0^1(\Omega)$  where  $\Omega$  is a spatial domain. The Hilbert space X is called the POD space. Let M be a positive integer. Then the weighted inner product on the space  $S := \mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}^M$ , is defined by

$$(g,h)_S = h^* \Gamma g = \sum_{j=1}^M \gamma_j g^j h^j$$

where  $g, h \in S$ ,  $\Gamma = \text{diag}(\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \dots, \gamma_M)$ , and each  $\gamma_j$  is positive for  $j = 1, \dots, M$ . The constants  $\{\gamma_j\}_{j=1}^M$  are often chosen to approximate a time integral or constant multiple of a time integral.

For the POD based reduced order modeling, we consider data sets formed by a finite element solution for time dependent PDEs. For the data we consider a training interval of  $[0, T_t]$  and a testing interval of [0, T] where  $T \ge T_t > 0$ . The training interval is the interval of time we take snapshots from the FE solution and the testing interval is the time interval on which we simulate the POD ROM. For the training data we have the FE solution data at times  $t_n = (n - 1)\Delta t$  for n = 1, ..., N, where N > 0 and  $\Delta t = \frac{T_t}{N-1}$ . Note that in this work unless otherwise stated  $T_t = T$  and we work with the testing and training intervals being the same.

An important part of POD is the use of projections. Let Z be a normed space and let  $Z_r \subset Z$  be a subspace. The bounded linear operator  $\Pi : Z \to Z$  is a projection onto  $Z_r$ if  $\Pi^2 = \Pi$  and range $(\Pi) = Z_r$ . We then have  $\Pi_Z = z$  for  $z \in Z_r$ . The projections in this work are not required to be orthogonal unless stated otherwise.

For convenience in presenting POD results when using the DQs and DDQs, we introduce the following notations. Let  $\{z^j\}_{j=1}^M \subset Z$ . Then

$$\partial z^{j} = \partial^{+} z^{j} = \frac{z^{j+1} - z^{j}}{\Delta t},$$
$$\partial^{-} z^{j} = \frac{z^{j} - z^{j-1}}{\Delta t},$$

and

$$\partial \partial z^j = \partial^+ \partial^- z^j = \partial^- \partial^+ z^j = \frac{z^{j+1} - 2z^j + z^{j-1}}{\Delta t^2}.$$

We use the  $\partial$  notation for the forward difference as this is the DQ form we use and appears most often in results. In results where the backwards difference appears we use  $\partial^-$  for the operator. Finally, the  $\partial \partial$  notation is used for convenience and visual clarity and should not be interpreted as  $\partial^+\partial^+$ .

## 2.2. STANDARD POD

We begin by introducing the standard POD problem and operator. Let  $W = \{w^j\}_{j=1}^N \subset X$  be the POD data, called the snapshots, for some integer N > 0. Given r > 0, the standard POD problem is to find an orthonormal basis  $\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^N \subset X$ , called the POD basis, minimizing the data approximation error

$$E_r = \sum_{j=1}^N \gamma_j \|w^j - \Pi_r^X w^j\|_X^2$$
(2.1)

where  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $X_r = \operatorname{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$  defined by

$$\Pi_r^X x = \sum_{k=1}^r (x, \varphi_k)_X \varphi_k.$$
(2.2)

The POD operator that provides the solution to this problem is  $K : S \rightarrow X$ 

$$Kf = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \gamma_j f^j w^j, \quad f = [f^1, f^2, \cdots, f^N]^T.$$
 (2.3)

The operator K is called the standard POD operator. It is compact and has a singular value decomposition given by  $\{\lambda_k^{1/2}, f_k, \varphi_k\} \subset \mathbb{R} \times S \times X$  where  $\{\lambda_k^{1/2}\}$  are the singular values and  $\{f_k\}$  and  $\{\varphi_k\}$  are the orthonormal singular vectors. Furthermore, we call  $\{\varphi_k\}$  the POD modes of the data and  $\{\lambda_k^{1/2}\}$  are called the POD singular values.

We know that the POD modes give the best low rank approximation to the data, and the standard data error formula is

$$E_r = \sum_{j=1}^N \gamma_j \|w^j - \Pi_r^X w^j\|_X^2 = \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k$$
(2.4)

where *s* is the number of positive POD singular values.

The  $\gamma_j$  are weights associated with time integrals of the data and can be chosen to fit certain integral approximations. It is useful to leave the weights in a general form here so that they may be varied for later POD methods.

The following lemma states error formulas for norms and projections other than the standard POD norm and projection.

**Lemma 2.1** (Standard POD Extended Data Error Formulas, [9]). Let  $W = \{w^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthonormal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD singular values for *K* defined in Equation (2.3). If *Y* is a Hilbert space with  $W \subset Y$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \gamma_j \|w^j - \Pi_r^X w^j\|_Y^2 = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_k \|\varphi_k\|_Y^2.$$
(2.5)

In addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \gamma_j \|w^j - \pi_r w^j\|_Y^2 = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_k \|\varphi_k - \pi_r \varphi_k\|_Y^2.$$
(2.6)

This standard method for POD does not have general pointwise error bounds, shown in [19].

#### 2.3. POD WITH 1ST DIFFERENCE QUOTIENTS

The following method for POD was first shown in [9] extending on the work done in [19], and does have general pointwise error bounds which we also present. We do not review the proofs; see [9] for complete details. In this approach, we consider the first data snapshot and all of the difference quotients for the data, defined as the forward difference:

$$\partial u^j = \frac{u^{j+1} - u^j}{\Delta t}.$$
(2.7)

Then for the data  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$ , the error we aim to minimize is

$$E_r^{\mathrm{DQ1}} = \|u^1 - \Pi_r^X u^1\|_X^2 + \sum_{j=1}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial u^j - \Pi_r^X \partial u^j\|_X^2.$$
(2.8)

This error can be found with the POD operator:

$$K_1 f = f^1 u^1 + \sum_{j=1}^{N-1} \Delta t f^{j+1} \partial u^j.$$
(2.9)

Here  $K_1 f = K f$  where  $w^1 = u^1$  and  $w^{j+1} = \partial u^j$  for j = 1, ..., N - 1 with  $\gamma_1 = 1$  and  $\gamma_j = \Delta t$  for j = 2, ..., N. With  $\{\lambda_j^{DQ1}\}_{j=1}^N$  as the POD eigenvalues and  $\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$  as the POD modes for the data, the following lemma provides error formulas for the data approximation.

**Lemma 2.2** (DQ1 POD Extended Data Error Formulas, [9]). Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthonormal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let s be the number of positive POD singular values for  $K_1$  defined in Equation 2.9. Then

$$\|u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}u^{1}\|_{X}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial u^{j}\|_{X}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}}.$$
 (2.10)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $W \subset Y$  then

$$\|u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial u^{j}\|_{Y}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \|\varphi_{k}\|_{Y}^{2}.$$
 (2.11)

In addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\|u^{1} - \pi_{r}u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial u^{j} - \pi_{r}\partial u^{j}\|_{Y}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \|\varphi_{k} - \pi_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{Y}^{2}.$$
 (2.12)

The following lemma was used to prove pointwise error formulas and will be used to prove new error bounds in Section 3.

**Lemma 2.3** (General Pointwise Norm Bounds, [9]). Let T > 0, Z be a normed space,  $\{z^j\}_{j=1}^N \subset Z$ , and  $\Delta t = T/(N-1)$ . Then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|z^j\|_Z^2 \le C_1 \left( \|z^1\|_Z^2 + \sum_{\ell=1}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial z^\ell\|_Z^2 \right)$$
(2.13)

where  $C_1 = 2 \max\{T, 1\}$ .

The difference quotient approach to POD then has the following error bounds.

**Theorem 2.4** (Pointwise Data Error Bounds for  $K_1$ , [9]). Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$  and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthogonal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD eigenvalues for  $K_1$ . Then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j\|_X^2 \le C\left(\sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\mathrm{DQ1}}\right).$$
(2.14)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $U \subset Y$  then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \| u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j \|_Y^2 \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\mathrm{DQ}_1} \| \varphi_k \|_Y^2 \right),$$
(2.15)

and in addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|u^j - \pi_r u^j\|_Y^2 \le C\left(\sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \|\varphi_k - \pi_r \varphi_k\|_Y^2\right)$$
(2.16)

where  $C = 2 \max\{T, 1\}$ .

The following corollary from [9] states results for weighted sums of the snapshot data errors.

**Corollary 2.5** (Weighted Sum Data Error Bounds, [9]). Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthogonal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD eigenvalues for  $K_1$ . Then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X} u^{j} \|_{X}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \right).$$
(2.17)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $U \subset Y$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X} u^{j} \|_{Y}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \| \varphi_{k} \|_{Y}^{2} \right).$$
(2.18)

If in addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \pi_{r} u^{j} \|_{Y}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\mathrm{DQ1}} \| \varphi_{k} - \pi_{r} \varphi_{k} \|_{Y}^{2} \right)$$
(2.19)

where  $C = 4 \max\{T^2, T\}$ .

These results were applied to the heat equation and specifically Lemmas 2.2 and 2.3 were used to prove pointwise error bounds for the POD reduced order model of the heat equation in [9].

#### **3. A NEW METHOD FOR POD**

In this section, we demonstrate a new POD method using 2nd difference quotients and prove corresponding results on the pointwise data errors. This method extends the approach with 1st difference quotients in Section 2.3 and on work done in [2, 16] using all of the snapshots, 1st difference quotients, and 2nd difference quotients. POD with 1st difference quotients allows for ROM error bounds to be proven for heat equation and likely many other 1st order in time PDE problems, see e.g. [11, 12, 18]. Here, we utilize the 2nd difference quotients to analyze a 2nd order in time PDE problem.

#### **3.1. DDQ POD APPROACH**

For the DDQ POD method, we include one snapshot, one 1st difference quotient, and all of the 2nd difference quotients. We use the second difference quotient

$$\partial \partial u^{j} = \frac{u^{j+1} - 2u^{j} + u^{j-1}}{\Delta t^{2}}.$$
 (3.1)

This means that for the data  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$ , we aim to minimize the following error

$$E_r^{\text{DDQ}} = \|u^1 - \Pi_r^X u^1\|_X^2 + \|\partial u^1 - \Pi_r^X \partial u^1\|_X^2 + \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial u^j - \Pi_r^X \partial \partial u^j\|_X^2.$$
(3.2)

This error function has a similar structure to the method in Section 2.3 where now we select only the 2nd difference quotients to have a weight of  $\Delta t$  and the snapshot and difference quotient are weighted by 1.

The POD operator corresponding to this error is

$$K_2 f = f^1 u^1 + f^2 \partial u^1 + \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t f^{j+1} \partial \partial u^j.$$
(3.3)

Here  $K_2 f = K f$  where  $w^1 = u^1$ ,  $w^2 = \partial u^1$ , and  $w^{j+1} = \partial \partial u^j$  for j = 2, ..., N - 1 with  $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = 1$  and  $\gamma_j = \Delta t$  for j = 3, ..., N.

**Lemma 3.1** (Linear Independence of 2nd Difference Quotient Data Set). If  $\{u^i\}_{i=1}^N$  is linearly independent, then  $\{w^i\}_{i=1}^N$  given by  $w^1 = u^1$ ,  $w^2 = \partial u^1$  and  $w^{i+1} = \partial \partial u^i$  for i = 2, ..., N-1 is linearly independent.

*Proof.* Since  $\{u^i\}_{i=1}^N$  is linearly independent,

$$c_1u^1 + \dots + c_Nu^N = 0$$

requires  $c_i = 0$  for all i = 1, ..., N. Consider the linear combination

$$d_1w^1 + d_2w^2 + \dots + d_Nw^N = 0.$$

Then

$$d_1 u^1 + d_2 \left( \frac{u^2 - u^1}{\Delta t} \right) + d_3 \left( \frac{u^3 - 2u^2 + u^1}{\Delta t^2} \right) + \dots + d_N \left( \frac{u^N - 2u^{N-1} + u^{N-2}}{\Delta t^2} \right) = 0,$$

and so

$$\left( d_1 - \frac{d_2}{\Delta t} + \frac{d_3}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^1 + \left( \frac{d_2}{\Delta t} - 2\frac{d_3}{\Delta t^2} + \frac{d_4}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^2 + \left( \frac{d_3}{\Delta t^2} - 2\frac{d_4}{\Delta t^2} + \frac{d_5}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^3 + \dots + \left( \frac{d_{N-2}}{\Delta t^2} - 2\frac{d_{N-1}}{\Delta t^2} + \frac{d_N}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^{N-2} + \left( \frac{d_{N-1}}{\Delta t^2} - 2\frac{d_N}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^{N-1} + \left( \frac{d_N}{\Delta t^2} \right) u^N = 0.$$

But we know each of these is 0 since each  $c_i = 0$ . It can be seen that each  $d_i = 0$  by checking the value of  $d_N$ . Clearly  $d_N = 0$ . Then we also have that  $d_{N-1} = 0$  and so on. Therefore  $\{w^i\}_{i=1}^N$  is linearly independent.

With  $\{\lambda_j^{\text{DDQ}}\}_{j=1}^N$  as the POD eigenvalues and  $\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$  as the POD modes for the data, Lemma 3.2 provides error formulas for the data approximation.

**Lemma 3.2** (DDQ POD Extended Data Error Formulas). Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthonormal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD singular values for  $K_2$  defined in Equation (2.9). Then

$$\|u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}u^{1}\|_{X}^{2} + \|\partial u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial u^{1}\|_{X}^{2} + \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial \partial u^{j}\|_{X}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}}.$$
 (3.4)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $U \subset Y$ , then

$$\|u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \|\partial u^{1} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X}\partial \partial u^{j}\|_{Y}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k}\|_{Y}^{2}.$$
 (3.5)

In addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\|u^{1} - \pi_{r}u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \|\partial u^{1} - \pi_{r}\partial u^{1}\|_{Y}^{2} + \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial u^{j} - \pi_{r}\partial \partial u^{j}\|_{Y}^{2} = \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k} - \pi_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{Y}^{2}.$$
 (3.6)

*Proof.* This follows from Equation (2.4) and Lemma 2.1 where  $\{\lambda_j^{DDQ}\}_{j=1}^N$  are taken as the POD eigenvalues for the POD operator in Equation (3.3).

Lemma 3.2 will be verified using data from the wave equation in Section 5.1.

### **3.2. POINTWISE ERROR BOUNDS**

In this section, we prove pointwise error bounds for the data when using DDQ POD. We follow the method used in [9] for DQ POD and develop general error formulas which will be used again in Section 4 to prove ROM errors.

Lemma 3.3 is important for proving Lemma 3.4 which will be the main result for proving the pointwise error bounds for the data and for the ROM.

**Lemma 3.3** (Representing  $z^n$  with 2nd Difference Quotients). Let  $\Delta t > 0$  and  $\{z^n\}_{n=1}^N \subset Z$ where Z is a vector space. Then

$$\partial z^n = \partial z^1 + \Delta t \sum_{i=2}^n \partial \partial z^i,$$
(3.7)

and

$$z^{n} = z^{1} + (n-1)\Delta t \partial z^{1} + \Delta t^{2} \sum_{i=2}^{n-1} (n-i)\partial \partial z^{i}, \quad \text{for } n = 3, \dots, N.$$
(3.8)

Proof. First, notice that

$$\partial \partial z^{i} = \frac{z^{i+1} - 2z^{i} + z^{i-1}}{\Delta t^{2}} = \frac{\partial z^{i} - \partial z^{i-1}}{\Delta t}.$$

Then,

$$\partial z^{1} + \Delta t \sum_{i=2}^{n} \partial \partial z^{i} = \partial z^{1} + \Delta t \sum_{i=2}^{n} \frac{\partial z^{i} - \partial z^{i-1}}{\Delta t} = \partial z^{1} + \sum_{i=2}^{n} \partial z^{i} - \partial z^{i-1}.$$

This sum clearly telescopes and yields

$$\partial z^1 + \Delta t \sum_{i=2}^n \partial \partial z^i = \partial z^1 + \partial z^n - \partial z^1 = \partial z^n,$$

so (3.7) is proven.

To prove (3.8), first consider

$$\partial z^j - \partial z^1 = \Delta t \sum_{i=1}^j \partial \partial z^i.$$

We then sum over j = 2, ..., n - 1 and multiply by  $\Delta t$  to get

$$\Delta t \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \left( \partial z^j - \partial z^1 \right) = \Delta t^2 \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \sum_{i=2}^j \partial \partial z^i.$$

Add and subtract  $\Delta t \partial z^1$  on the left hand side so that the sum goes from j = 1, ..., n - 1:

$$\Delta t \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \left( \partial z^j - \partial z^1 \right) + \Delta t \partial z^1 - \Delta t \partial z^1 = \Delta t^2 \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \sum_{i=2}^j \partial \partial z^i$$
$$\implies \Delta t \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left( \partial z^j - \partial z^1 \right) = \Delta t^2 \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \sum_{i=2}^j \partial \partial z^i.$$

Evaluating the left hand side, we have

$$z^{n} - z^{1} - (n-1)\Delta t \partial z^{1} = \Delta t^{2} \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \sum_{i=2}^{j} \partial \partial z^{i}.$$

Then,

$$z^{n} = z^{1} + (n-1)\Delta t \partial z^{1} + \Delta t^{2} \sum_{j=2}^{n-1} \sum_{i=2}^{j} \partial \partial z^{i}.$$

Next, we swap the order of the summations with  $2 \le i \le n - 1$  and  $i \le j \le n - 1$ , yielding

$$z^{n} = z^{1} + (n-1)\Delta t \partial z^{1} + \Delta t^{2} \sum_{i=2}^{n-1} \sum_{j=i}^{n-1} \partial \partial z^{i}$$
$$= z^{1} + (n-1)\Delta t \partial z^{1} + \Delta t^{2} \sum_{i=2}^{n-1} (n-i)\partial \partial z^{i}.$$

**Lemma 3.4** (Pointwise Error Bounds for a General Function). Let T > 0, N > 0, Z be a normed space,  $\{z^j\}_{j=1}^N \subset Z$ ,  $\Delta t = T/(N-1)$ , and define the backwards average by

$$\overline{z}^j = \frac{z^j + z^{j-1}}{2}.$$

Then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|z^j\|_Z^2 \le C_2 \left( \|z^1\|_Z^2 + \|\partial z^1\|_Z^2 + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^i\|_Z^2 \right), \tag{3.9}$$

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N} \|\overline{z}^{j}\|_{Z}^{2} \le C_{2} \left( \|z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2} \right),$$
(3.10)

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N-1} \|\partial z^{j}\|_{Z}^{2} \le C_{3} \left( \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2} \right),$$
(3.11)

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N} \|\partial^{-} z^{j}\|_{Z}^{2} \le C_{3} \left( \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2} \right),$$
(3.12)

and

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N-1} \|\partial \overline{z}^{j}\|_{Z}^{2} \le C_{3} \left( \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2} \right)$$
(3.13)

where  $C_2 = 3 \max\{T^3, 1\}$  and  $C_3 = 2 \max\{T, 1\}$ .

Proof. Using Lemma 3.3 part 2, taking norms, and using the triangle inequality we have

$$\|z^{n}\|_{Z} \le \|z^{1}\|_{Z} + (n-1)\Delta t \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z} + \sum_{i=2}^{n-1} \Delta t^{2}(n-1)\|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}$$

Applying Cauchy-Schwarz on the last term yields

$$\|z^{n}\|_{Z} \leq \|z^{1}\|_{Z} + (n-1)\Delta t \|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z} + \left(\sum_{i=2}^{n-1} \Delta t^{2}(n-1)\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{i=2}^{n-1} \Delta t^{2}(n-1) \|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2}\right)^{1/2}.$$

Since  $(a + b + c)^2 \le 3(a^2 + b^2 + c^2)$ ,

$$\|z^{n}\|_{Z}^{2} \leq 3\left(\|z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + (n-1)^{2}\Delta t^{2}\|\partial z^{1}\|_{Z}^{2} + (n-1)^{3}\Delta t^{3}\sum_{i=2}^{n-1}\Delta t\|\partial \partial z^{i}\|_{Z}^{2}\right)$$

We also have  $T \ge T_n = (n-1)\Delta t$ , so

$$||z^{n}||^{2} \leq 3\left(||z^{1}||^{2} + T^{2}||\partial z^{1}||^{2} + T^{3}\sum_{i=2}^{n-1}\Delta t||\partial \partial z^{i}||^{2}\right)$$

With  $C_2 = 3 \max\{T^3, 1\},\$ 

$$||z^{n}||_{Z}^{2} \leq C_{2} \left( ||z^{1}||_{Z}^{2} + ||\partial z^{1}||_{Z}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{n-1} \Delta t ||\partial \partial z^{i}||_{Z}^{2} \right).$$

Taking the maximum over all *n* proves Equation (3.9). Since  $(a + b)^2 \le 2(a^2 + b^2)$ , we also have

$$\|\overline{z}^{n}\|_{Z}^{2} \leq \frac{1}{2} \left( \|z^{n}\|_{Z}^{2} + \|z^{n-1}\|_{Z}^{2} \right) \leq \max_{1 \leq j \leq N} \|z^{j}\|_{Z}^{2},$$

so

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N} \|\overline{z}^j\|_Z^2 \le \max_{1 \le j \le N} \|z^j\|_Z^2.$$

By Lemma 3.3 part 1,

$$\partial z^n = \partial z^1 + \Delta t \sum_{i=2}^n \partial \partial z^i.$$

Taking norms and using the triangle inequality yields

$$\|\partial z^n\|_Z \le \|\partial z^1\|_Z + \sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^i\|_Z.$$

Using Cauchy-Schwarz on the sum term, we have

$$\|\partial z^n\|_Z \le \|\partial z^1\|_Z + \left(\sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t \|\partial \partial z^i\|_Z^2\right)^{1/2}.$$

Again using  $(a + b)^2 \le 2(a^2 + b^2)$ ,

$$\|\partial z^n\|_Z^2 \le 2\left(\|\partial z^1\|_Z^2 + \left(\sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t\right)\left(\sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t\|\partial \partial z^i\|_Z^2\right)\right)$$

Once again, since  $T \ge T_n$ , we have

$$\|\partial z^n\|^2 \le 2\left(\|\partial z^1\|^2 + T\sum_{i=2}^n \Delta t\|\partial \partial z^i\|^2\right).$$

Finally letting  $C_3 = 2 \max\{T, 1\}$  and taking the maximum over all *n* yields Equation (3.11). The last two results can be easily shown since

$$\partial z^n = \partial^- z^{n+1}$$

and

$$\|\partial \overline{z}^{n}\|_{Z}^{2} \leq \frac{1}{2} \left( \|\partial z^{n}\|_{Z}^{2} + \|\partial z^{n-1}\|_{Z}^{2} \right) \leq \max_{1 \leq j \leq N-1} \|\partial z^{j}\|_{Z}^{2}.$$

With Lemma 3.4 we can prove pointwise error bounds for the DDQ approach for POD.

**Theorem 3.5.** Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthogonal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD eigenvalues for  $K_2$ . Then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \| u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j \|_X^2 \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\text{DDQ}} \right).$$
(3.14)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $U \subset Y$  then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \| u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j \|_Y^2 \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\text{DDQ}} \| \varphi_k \|_Y^2 \right),$$
(3.15)

and in addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|u^{j} - \pi_{r} u^{j}\|_{Y}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k} - \pi_{r} \varphi_{k}\|_{Y}^{2} \right).$$
(3.16)

where  $C = 3 \max\{T^3, 1\}$ 

*Proof.* Using Lemma 3.4 with  $z^j = u^j - \prod_r^X u^j$  and Z = X, we have

$$\begin{split} \max_{1 \le j \le N} \| u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j \|_X^2 &\le C_2 \bigg( \| u^1 - \Pi_r^X u^1 \|_X^2 + \| \partial u^1 - \Pi_r^X \partial u^1 \|_X^2 \\ &+ \sum_{j=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \| \partial \partial u^j - \Pi_r^X \partial \partial u^j \|_X^2 \bigg). \end{split}$$

Applying Lemma 3.2, we have

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j\|_X^2 \le C_2 \left(\sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\mathrm{DDQ}}\right),$$

and renaming  $C = C_2$  proves Equation 3.14. Follow the same process with  $z^j = u^j - \prod_r^X u^j$  and Z = Y and with  $z^j = u^j - \pi_r u^j$  and Z = Y to prove Equations 3.15 and 3.16 respectively.

Corollary 3.6 corresponds to bounding a discrete time integral of the data error.

**Corollary 3.6.** Let  $U = \{u^j\}_{j=1}^N$  be the snapshots,  $X_r = \text{span}\{\varphi_k\}_{k=1}^r$ , and  $\Pi_r^X : X \to X$  be the orthogonal projection onto  $X_r$ . Let *s* be the number of positive POD eigenvalues for  $K_2$ . Then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X} u^{j} \|_{X}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \right).$$
(3.17)

If Y is a Hilbert space with  $U \subset Y$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \Pi_{r}^{X} u^{j} \|_{Y}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \| \varphi_{k} \|_{Y}^{2} \right).$$
(3.18)

If in addition if  $\pi_r : Y \to Y$  is a bounded linear projection onto  $X_r$  then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} \Delta t \| u^{j} - \pi_{r} u^{j} \|_{Y}^{2} \le C \left( \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \| \varphi_{k} - \pi_{r} \varphi_{k} \|_{Y}^{2} \right).$$
(3.19)

where  $C = 6 \max\{T^4, T\}$ .

*Proof.* The proof of this result is the same as the proof for Corollary 3.5 in [9] and is omitted.  $\hfill \Box$ 

Similar to the DQ approach, we have pointwise error formulas and no redundancy in the data set.

#### 4. REDUCED ORDER MODEL ERROR ANALYSIS

In this section, we present the chosen PDE problem, the damped wave equation, and the method used for approximating the solution. We also present the POD ROM for the damped wave equation and derive energy and pointwise error bounds for the ROM.

### 4.1. FINITE ELEMENT METHOD FOR THE DAMPED WAVE EQUATION

The problem we choose to analyze with the new POD method is the 1-D damped wave equation with zero Dirichlet boundary conditions,

$$u_{tt} - c^2 u_{xx} + Du_t - Gu_{txx} = 0, \text{ in } [0, 1] \times [0, T]$$
$$u(x, 0) = u_0$$
$$u_t(x, 0) = u_{00},$$
(4.1)

where the constants c > 0 and  $D, G \in [0, \infty)$ . The constant D is the coefficient of viscous damping and G is the coefficient of Kelvin-Voigt damping. For applications of the Kelvin-Voigt damping see, e.g. [5]. It is important to note that in our analysis and computations D and G are never both zero.

The structure of the separation of variables solution demonstrates key differences between both types of damping. Denote  $\lambda_k = \pi k$ . The general series solution when D > 0and G = 0 is

$$u(x,t) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{D}{2}t} \left( a_k e^{\xi_k t} + b_k e^{-\xi_k t} \right) \sin(\lambda_k x), \quad \xi_k := \sqrt{\frac{D^2}{4} - c^2 \lambda_k^2}, \tag{4.2}$$

and when D = 0 and G > 0 the solution is

$$u(x,t) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} e^{-\frac{G\lambda_k^2}{2}t} \left( c_k e^{\zeta_k t} + d_k e^{-\zeta_k t} \right) \sin(\lambda_k x), \quad \zeta_k := \sqrt{\frac{G^2 \lambda_k^4}{4} - c^2 \lambda_k^2}, \tag{4.3}$$

for some constants  $a_k, b_k, c_k, d_k \in \mathbb{C}$  depending on the initial conditions.

From the first solution with only viscous damping, we can see that as long as  $D < 2c\pi$ , all of the terms are oscillatory and each oscillatory mode decays at the same rate of D/2. The second solution shows that the Kelvin-Voigt damping terms are only oscillatory when  $k < \frac{2c}{\pi G}$ . When k is larger, the mode is overdamped and does not oscillate. We also see that the rate of decay for each mode increases with  $k^2$  so only a few of the oscillatory modes contribute meaningfully to the solution in the long term. These differences are explored later in Section 5 when comparing POD for the two different types of damping.

The initial conditions used throughout this work are

$$u_0 = \left(e^x + x^2 - \cos(\pi x)\right)\sin(\pi x) + \left(e^{x^2} + x^2 - x\right)\sin(5\pi x)$$
(4.4)

and

$$u_{00} = 0. (4.5)$$

This initial condition contains complexity that would lead to more high frequency oscillatory modes in the series solution. This means the POD ROM will need more basis functions to be able to represent those oscillations. This leads to more interesting analysis for the errors and in the plots we present in later sections.

**4.1.1. Finite Element Discretization Scheme.** The weak form of this problem is to find  $u \in H_0^1(0, 1)$  satisfying

$$(u_{tt}, v)_{L^2} + c^2 (u_x, v_x)_{L^2} + D(u_t, v)_{L^2} + G(u_{tx}, v_x)_{L^2} = 0$$
(4.6)

for all  $v \in H_0^1(0, 1)$ . We use finite elements to approximate the solution  $u_h \in V^h$  with the following weak form

$$(u_{htt}, v_h)_{L^2} + c^2 (u_{hx}, v_{hx})_{L^2} + D(u_{ht}, v_h)_{L^2} + G(u_{htx}, v_{hx})_{L^2} = 0$$
(4.7)

for  $v_h \in V^h \subset H_0^1(0, 1)$ , where  $V^h$  is the finite element function space. We use linear FE basis functions so  $V^h = \text{span}\{\phi_i\}_{i=1}^M$  and the time discretization scheme we use is

$$(\partial \partial u_h^n, v)_{L^2} + c^2 (\widehat{u}_{hx}^n, v_{hx})_{L^2} + D (\partial \overline{u}_h^n, v_h)_{L^2} + G (\partial \overline{u}_{hx}^n, v_{hx})_{L^2} = 0$$
(4.8)

for n = 2, ..., N - 1, where

$$\overline{u}^n = \frac{u^n + u^{n-1}}{2} \tag{4.9}$$

and

$$\widehat{u}^n = \frac{u^{n+1} + 2u^n + u^{n-1}}{4} \tag{4.10}$$

are discrete time averages of the solution. In the undamped case, the centered time average keeps 2nd order accuracy in the iteration seen in [8]. We use the second order centered difference,

$$\partial \overline{u}^n = \frac{u^{n+1} - u^{n-1}}{2\Delta t},\tag{4.11}$$

for the damping terms. We do not prove that this discrete scheme is second order accurate for the damped case; we leave this to be considered elsewhere.

**4.1.2.** Finite Element Approximations to the Initial Condition. In this section, we detail our method of obtaining a 2nd order in time accurate set of initial conditions. For our time discretization method, we need  $u_h^1$  and  $u_h^2$  to be given. Obtaining  $u_h^1$  is simple: we use the  $L^2$  projection of  $u_0$ . Getting a 2nd order accurate  $u_h^2$  is the difficult part. The method we use is briefly described in [8] and uses the wave equation itself along with a Taylor expansion of u. For completeness, we provide the details of obtaining the two ICs.

We use the  $L^2$  projection  $P_h$  onto the FE space  $V^h$  for placing the initial conditions into the FE basis. Specifically, for  $u \in L^2(0, 1)$ , the projection  $P_h u \in V^h$  is found by solving Equation (4.12):

$$(P_h u, \phi_i)_{L^2} = (u, \phi_i)_{L^2} \forall i = 1, \dots, M.$$
(4.12)

We use  $u_0$  to get  $u_h^1 = P_h u_0$ . We obtain  $u_h^2$  by first finding a 2nd order accurate approximation  $u_2^2$  to  $u(x, \Delta t) = u^2$ . We then use the  $L^2$  projection onto the FE basis to get  $u_h^2 := P_h u_2^2$  as follows. First, consider this rearranged weak form of the problem in Equation (4.6).

$$(u_{tt}, v)_{L^2} = -c^2 (u_x, v_x)_{L^2} - D(u_t, v)_{L^2} - G(u_{tx}, v_x)_{L^2}.$$
(4.13)

If we then perform a Taylor expansion in time of u(x, t), we have

$$u^{2} = u(x, \Delta t) = u(x, 0) + \Delta t \, u_{t}(x, 0) + \frac{\Delta t^{2}}{2} u_{tt}(x, 0) + O(\Delta t^{3}).$$
(4.14)

We can drop the  $O(\Delta t^3)$  terms and retain 2nd order accuracy in time to get

$$u^{2} \approx u_{2}^{2} := u(x,0) + \Delta t u_{t}(x,0) + \frac{\Delta t^{2}}{2} u_{tt}(x,0).$$
(4.15)

Since  $u_h^2 := P_h u_2^2$ , use Equations (4.12) and (4.13) with  $u = u_2^2$  to obtain

$$(u_{h}^{2},\phi_{i})_{L^{2}} = (u_{2}^{2},\phi_{i})_{L^{2}}$$

$$= (u_{0},\phi_{i})_{L^{2}} + \Delta t(u_{00},\phi_{i})_{L^{2}}$$

$$- \frac{\Delta t^{2}}{2} \left( c^{2}(u_{0x},\phi_{ix})_{L^{2}} + G(u_{00x},\phi_{ix})_{L^{2}} + D(u_{00},\phi_{i})_{L^{2}} \right)$$
(4.16)

for all i = 1, ..., M. Solving this system yields the second initial condition. We enforce the zero Dirichlet boundary conditions for each case. With this method we obtain a 2nd order accurate set of initial conditions.

#### **4.2. INTRODUCING THE ROM**

For the error analysis, we analyze a more general PDE problem, namely the damped wave equation in multiple spacial dimensions. Let  $\Omega = \mathbb{R}^d$ , for  $d \ge 1$ , be an open bounded domain with Lipschitz continuous boundary and define  $V = H_0^1(\Omega)$ . The space V is a Hilbert space with inner product  $(g, h)_{H_0^1} = (\nabla g, \nabla h)_{L^2}$ .

We analyze the following weak form of the wave equation with zero Dirichlet boundary conditions:

$$(u_{tt}, v)_{L^{2}} + c^{2} (\nabla u, \nabla v)_{L^{2}} + D(u_{t}, v)_{L^{2}} + G(\nabla u_{t}, \nabla v)_{L^{2}} = 0, \quad \forall v \in V,$$
  
$$u(x, 0) = u_{0},$$
  
$$u_{t}(x, 0) = u_{00}.$$
  
(4.17)

We use the same time discretization scheme seen in Equation 4.8 and project onto a standard FE space  $V^h \subset V$ :

$$(\partial \partial u_h^n, v_h)_{L^2} + c^2 (\nabla \widehat{u}_h^n, \nabla v_h)_{L^2} + D (\partial \overline{u}_h^n, v_h)_{L^2} + G (\partial \nabla \overline{u}_h^n, \nabla v_h)_{L^2} = 0, \quad \forall v_h \in V^h,$$
(4.18)

where  $u_h^1, u_h^2 \in V^h$  are given. Next we look at the ROM of Equation 4.18 using the data set  $\{u^n\}_{n=1}^N$  to form the POD basis,  $\{\varphi_j\}_{j=1}^r \subset V^h$ , with either the standard POD method or the new DDQ approach. In this work we take the POD space to be  $L^2(\Omega)$  in all cases. Let  $V_r^h = \text{span}\{\varphi_j\}_{j=1}^r$ . Then the POD ROM is

$$(\partial \partial u_r^n, v_r)_{L^2} + c^2 (\nabla \widehat{u}_r^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2} + D (\partial \overline{u}_r^n, v_r)_{L^2} + G (\partial \nabla \overline{u}_r^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2} = 0 \quad \forall v_r \in V_r^h,$$

$$u_r^1 = \Pi_r^X u_h^1,$$

$$u_r^2 = \Pi_r^X u_h^2.$$
(4.19)

**Lemma 4.1.** Let  $\Delta t > 0$ , Z be an inner product space, and  $\{z^n\}_{n=1}^N \subset Z$ . Then for n = 2, ..., N - 1, we have

$$(\partial \partial z^n, \partial \overline{z}^n)_Z = \partial \left( \frac{1}{2} \| \partial^- z^n \|_Z^2 \right)$$
(4.20)

and

$$(\widehat{z}^n, \partial \overline{z}^n)_Z = \partial \left(\frac{1}{2} \|\overline{z}^n\|_Z^2\right)$$
(4.21)

*Proof.* We prove only Equation (4.20) as the proof of the Equation (4.21) is very similar. Notice that

$$\begin{aligned} (\partial \partial z^n, \partial \overline{z}^n)_Z &= \frac{1}{2\Delta t} \left( \frac{z^{n+1} - 2z^n + z^{n-1}}{\Delta t}, \frac{z^{n+1} - z^{n-1}}{\Delta t} \right)_Z \\ &= \frac{1}{2\Delta t} \left( \partial^- z^{n+1} - \partial^- z^n, \partial^- z^{n+1} + \partial^- z^n \right)_Z \\ &= \frac{1}{2\Delta t} \left( \|\partial^- z^{n+1}\|_Z^2 - \|\partial^- z^n\|_Z^2 \right) \\ &= \partial \left( \frac{1}{2} \|\partial^- z^n\|_Z^2 \right). \end{aligned}$$

Taking the extreme left hand and right hand sides yields the result.

It is useful to define an energy quantity for this system. We do so below, and we present an equality governing the discrete time rate of change for the energy.

$$E(u_h^n) = \frac{1}{2} \|\partial^- u_h^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{2}c^2 \|\nabla \overline{u}_h^n\|_{L^2}^2$$
(4.22)

and

$$E(u_r^n) = \frac{1}{2} \|\partial^- u_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{1}{2}c^2 \|\nabla \overline{u}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2,$$
(4.23)

then they satisfy

$$\partial E(u_h^n) = -D \|\partial \overline{u}_h^n\|_{L^2}^2 - G \|\partial \nabla \overline{u}_h^n\|_{L^2}^2$$
(4.24)

and

$$\partial E(u_r^n) = -D \|\partial \overline{u}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 - G \|\partial \nabla \overline{u}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2, \qquad (4.25)$$

respectively.

The proof follows directly from Lemma 4.1 and letting  $v_h = \partial \overline{u}_h^n$  and  $v_r = \partial \overline{u}_r^n$ . One can easily see that if both damping coefficients are zero then the energy is constant, which we expect from an undamped wave equation.

# 4.3. PRELIMINARY ERROR ANALYSIS

To analyze the error, we split it in the normal way, as

$$e^{n} = u_{h}^{n} - u_{r}^{n} = (u_{h}^{n} - R_{r}u_{h}^{n}) - (u_{r}^{n} - R_{r}u_{h}^{n}) = \eta^{n} - \phi_{r}^{n}$$
(4.26)

where  $\eta^n$  is the POD projection error,  $\phi_r^n$  is the discretization error, and  $R_r : V^h \to V_r^h$  is the Ritz projection defined below

$$(\nabla(w - R_r w), \nabla v_r)_{L^2} = 0 \tag{4.27}$$

for all  $v_r \in V_r^h$  and any  $w \in V^h$ . Subtracting Equation (4.19) from Equation (4.18) and applying Equation (4.26) yields

$$(\partial \partial \phi_r^n, v_r)_{L^2} + c^2 (\nabla \widehat{\phi}_r^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2} + D(\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n, v_r)_{L^2} + G(\partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2}$$
  
=  $(\partial \partial \eta^n, v_r)_{L^2} + c^2 (\nabla \widehat{\eta}^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2} + D(\partial \overline{\eta}^n, v_r)_{L^2} + G(\partial \nabla \overline{\eta}^n, \nabla v_r)_{L^2} \quad \forall v_r \in V_r^h.$   
(4.28)

Let  $C_p > 0$  be the constant so that Poincaré inequality  $C_p \|\phi\|_{L^2}^2 \le \|\phi\|_{H_0^1}^2$  holds for all  $\phi \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ . Lemma 4.3 proves a bound for the discretization error in terms of the POD data error. It is important for proving the pointwise and energy error bounds in Section 4.4

**Lemma 4.3.** Let  $\phi_r^n$  be the discretization error and  $\eta^n$  be the POD data error as defined in Equation (4.26) and let Equation (4.28) define the relationship between  $\phi_r^n$  and  $\eta^n$ . Then

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N} E(\phi_r^j) \le E(\phi_r^2) + \frac{1}{D + 2C_p G} \sum_{n=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + D \sum_{n=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \overline{\eta}^n\|_{L^2}^2$$
(4.29)

*Proof.* To prove this, first notice that Equation (4.28) with  $v_r = \partial \overline{\phi}_r^n$  can be rewritten as

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{2}\partial E(\phi_r^n) + D \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 + G \|\partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 \\ &= (\partial \partial \eta^n, \partial \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2} + c^2 (\nabla \widehat{\eta}^n, \partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2} + D (\partial \overline{\eta}^n, \partial \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2} + G (\partial \nabla \overline{\eta}^n, \partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2}. \end{split}$$

Then the Ritz projection eliminates the  $\eta^n$  gradient terms from the RHS yielding

$$\partial E(\phi_r^n) \le 2(\partial \partial \eta^n, \partial \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2} + 2D(\partial \overline{\eta}^n, \partial \overline{\phi}_r^n)_{L^2} - 2D \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 - 2G \|\partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2.$$

We then use Cauchy-Schwartz and Young's inequality twice with constants  $\delta_1$  and  $\delta_2$  to obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \partial E(\phi_r^n) &\leq \frac{1}{\delta_1} \|\partial \partial \eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \delta_1 \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{D}{\delta_2} \|\partial \overline{\eta}^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \delta_2 D \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 \\ &- 2D \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 - 2G \|\partial \nabla \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Using the fact that  $C_p \|\phi_r^n\|_{L^2}^2 \le \|\nabla \phi_r^n\|_{L^2}^2$ , we have

$$\partial E(\phi_r^n) \leq \frac{1}{\delta_1} \|\partial \partial \eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + \frac{D}{\delta_2} \|\partial \overline{\eta}^n\|_{L^2}^2 + (\delta_1 + \delta_2 D - 2D - 2C_p G) \|\partial \overline{\phi}_r^n\|_{L^2}^2.$$

Setting  $\delta_1 = D + 2C_p G$  and  $\delta_2 = 1$  yields

$$\partial E(\phi_r^n) \le \frac{1}{D + 2C_p G} \|\partial \partial \eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + D \|\partial \overline{\eta}^n\|_{L^2}^2.$$

Finally summing from n = 2 to n = j - 1 yields

$$E(\phi_r^j) \le E(\phi_r^2) + \frac{1}{D + 2C_p G} \sum_{n=2}^{j-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + D \sum_{n=2}^{j-1} \Delta t \|\partial \overline{\eta}^n\|_{L^2}^2.$$

Take the maximum over all j to prove the result.

*Remark* 4.4. It is important to note that in Lemma 4.3 it is possible for one of D and G to be zero but not both. The structure of Theorems 4.5 and 4.6 does not change if one is zero, only the constant C changes in both.

### 4.4. ROM POINTWISE AND ENERGY ERROR BOUNDS

In this section, we prove new pointwise and energy error bounds for the POD-ROM. In the following theorems, the value of C does not depend on any discretization parameters. It does, however, depend on the size of the damping parameters. We will explore the value C computationally in later sections.

**Theorem 4.5.** Using the  $L^2(\Omega)$  POD basis, the maximum energy of the error in the POD-ROM is bounded by

$$\max_{2 \le j \le N} E(e^j) \le C \left( E(\phi_r^2) + \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k^{\text{DDQ}} \left( \|\varphi_k - R_r \varphi_k\|_{L^2}^2 + \|\varphi_k - R_r \varphi_k\|_{H^1_0}^2 \right) \right).$$
(4.30)

*Proof.* Using the energy definition in Proposition 4.2,

$$E(e^{n}) = \frac{1}{2} \left( \|\partial^{-}e^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2}\|\overline{e}^{n}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} \right)$$
  
$$\leq \|\partial^{-}\eta^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2}\|\overline{\eta}^{n}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} + \|\partial^{-}\phi^{n}_{r}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2}\|\overline{\phi}^{n}_{r}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2}.$$

By Lemma 4.3,

$$\begin{split} E(e^{n}) &\leq E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \|\partial^{-}\eta^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2}\|\overline{\eta}^{n}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} + \frac{1}{D + 2C_{p}G}\sum_{i=2}^{N-1}\Delta t \|\partial\partial\eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + D\sum_{i=2}^{N-1}\Delta t \|\partial\overline{\eta}^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \\ &\leq E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \|\partial^{-}\eta^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2}\|\overline{\eta}^{n}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} + \frac{1}{D + 2C_{p}G}\sum_{i=2}^{N-1}\Delta t \|\partial\partial\eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + TD\max_{i}\|\partial\overline{\eta}^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}. \end{split}$$

Next, apply the results of Lemma 3.4 to yield

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} E(e^{n}) &\leq E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + C_{3} \left( \|\partial \eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ c^{2}C_{2} \left( \|\eta^{1}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} + \|\partial \eta^{1}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{D + 2C_{p}G} \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + TDC_{3} \left( \|\partial \eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right). \end{split}$$

Adding in positive terms and combining like terms yields

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} E(e^{n}) &\leq \left(C_{3} + DTC_{3} + \frac{1}{D + 2C_{p}G}\right) \left( \|\eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\partial\eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial\partial\eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ c^{2}C_{2} \left( \|\eta^{1}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} + \|\partial\eta^{1}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial\partial\eta^{i}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} \right) + E(\phi_{r}^{2}). \end{split}$$

Finally applying Lemma 3.2, we have that for some constant C

$$\max_{n} E(e^{n}) \leq C \left( E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \left( \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2} \right) \right).$$

Thus Equation (4.30) is proven.

**Theorem 4.6.** Using the  $L^2(\Omega)$  POD basis, the maximum pointwise error for the POD-ROM is bounded by

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|e^{j}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \le C \left( \|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right)$$
(4.31)

Proof. By Lemma 2.3,

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} \|\phi^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} &\leq C_{1} \left( \|\phi^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{k=2}^{N} \Delta t \|\partial^{-}\phi_{r}^{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right) \\ &\leq C_{1} \left( \|\phi^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + T \max_{k} \|\partial^{-}\phi_{r}^{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right). \end{split}$$

And by Lemma 4.3,

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} \|\phi^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} &\leq C_{1} \bigg( \|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + T \left( \|\partial^{-}\phi_{r}^{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2} \|\overline{\phi}_{r}^{2}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ \frac{T}{D + 2C_{p}G} \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + TD \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \overline{\eta}^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \bigg). \end{split}$$

Using Lemma 3.4, we have

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} \|\phi^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} &\leq C_{1} \bigg( \|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + T \left( \|\partial^{-}\phi_{r}^{2}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + c^{2} \|\overline{\phi}_{r}^{2}\|_{H_{0}^{1}}^{2} \right) \\ &+ \frac{T}{D + 2C_{p}G} \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + T^{2}DC_{3} \left( \|\partial \eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1} \Delta t \|\partial \partial \eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right) \bigg). \end{split}$$

Since

$$\|e^n\|_{L^2}^2 \le 2\|\eta^n\|_{L^2}^2 + 2\|\phi_r^n\|_{L^2}^2,$$

we have that

$$\begin{split} \max_{n} \|e^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} &\leq 2\left(C_{2} + T^{2}DC_{1}C_{3} + \frac{TC_{1}}{D + 2C_{p}G}\right)\left(\|\eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\partial\eta^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \sum_{i=2}^{N-1}\Delta t \|\partial\partial\eta^{i}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}\right) \\ &+ 2C_{1}\|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + 2TC_{1}E(\phi_{r}^{2}). \end{split}$$

Applying Lemma 3.2, we have that for some constant C

$$\max_{1 \le j \le N} \|e^{j}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \le C \left( \|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \right).$$

#### 5. COMPUTATIONAL RESULTS

In this section, we present numerous computational results. Section 5.1 covers results exploring the singular values for the Standard POD method and the DDQ approach. We also verify the data error formulas for both methods. In Section 5.2.1, we explore the bounds from Theorems 4.5 and 4.6, and compare the performance of the ROM when using Standard POD and DDQ POD in Section 5.2.2. Finally, in Section 5.2.3, we perform exploratory computations for the accuracy of the ROM when including only part of the interval to collect the data.

We also present the differing behaviors of the two types of damping we considered in the error analysis. In all computations only one damping constant is nonzero at a time. In Sections 5.1 and 5.2.3, we choose one value of each damping parameter to show results comparing the two. For the viscous damping, we choose D = 0.1 as the test value and for the Kelvin-Voigt damping, we choose G = 0.001. At these values each damping has a visible effect on the time evolution of the wave. The way they interact with both methods of POD leads to different singular value decays and how many POD basis functions are required for accurate approximation. In Section 5.2.1, we present results for the scaling factor in Theorems 4.5 and 4.6 and in Section 5.2.2we explore the magnitude of the energy and pointwise errors for the two methods for a range of damping values.

#### 5.1. POD DATA COMPUTATIONS

Here, we present computational results verifying the POD data error formulas for Standard POD and the DDQ POD method. In all examples and computations provided, we use  $X = L^2(0, 1)$ . We let T = 10,  $\Delta t = \frac{1}{800}$ , and choose 400 finite element nodes. We found that changing the total number of finite element nodes did not have a large effect on the performance of POD.

To get the data  $\{u^j\}$ , we compute the FE solution with the chosen initial condition. For the standard POD computations we choose  $\gamma_j = \Delta t$  for all j = 1, ..., N. To compute the SVD of the POD operator, we use the method described in Section 2.2 of [10]. We make small modifications to the scaling of the data due to the POD weights.

In Figure 5.1, we can see that the singular value decay when D = 0.1 and G = 0 is very slow for both methods, but slightly slower for the DDQ POD. The magnitude of the singular values is also larger for that method.



Figure 5.1. POD singular values for D = 0.1 and G = 0

Figure 5.2 shows the contrasting behavior of the singular values when G = 0.001and D = 0. Note that in 5.2, we only plot the first 75 singular values. This is due to them leveling off at numerical round off errors at around  $10^{-10}$ . The Kelvin-Voigt damping term has a much stronger effect on the information content than the viscous damping term. For both types of damping, we see the Standard POD method has a slightly faster decay for the singular values.



Figure 5.2. POD singular values when G = 0.001 and D = 0

Tables 5.1 and 5.2 show the POD data error formulas from Sections 2.2 and 3.1 being applied when G = 0.001 and D = 0. The data errors are computed with respect to the given norm. The singular value errors are computed with the right hand side in Equation (2.4) and Lemmas 2.1 and 3.2. For example, the last two columns of Table 5.1 are computed as

$$H_0^1 \text{ Actual Error } = \sum_{j=1}^N \Delta t \| u^j - \Pi_r^X u^j \|_{H_0^1}^2$$
(5.1)

and

$$H_0^1 \text{ Error Formula } = \sum_{k=r+1}^s \lambda_k \|\varphi_k\|_{H_0^1}^2$$
(5.2)

with  $Y = H_0^1$  in Lemma 2.1

| r value | Equation | Error Norm                   | Actual Error | Error Formula |
|---------|----------|------------------------------|--------------|---------------|
| 10      | (2.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 5.18E-05     | 5.18E-05      |
|         | (2.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 7.46E-02     | 7.46E-02      |
| 20      | (2.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 6.82E-08     | 6.82E-08      |
|         | (2.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 4.72E-04     | 4.72E-04      |
| 40      | (2.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 1.14E-12     | 1.14E-12      |
|         | (2.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 8.57E-08     | 8.57E-08      |
| 60      | (2.4)    | $\overline{X} = L^2(\Omega)$ | 8.15E-18     | 8.15E-18      |
|         | (2.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 2.10E-12     | 2.10E-12      |

Table 5.1. Actual error versus error formulas from Equation (2.4) and Lemma 2.1 for standard POD with  $X = L^2(\Omega)$ .

The results in Tables 5.1 and 5.2 are accurate up to many decimal places verifying the data error formulas. The results for D = 0.1 and G = 0 were similar, albeit much larger for both methods of POD, and are not presented. The difference in magnitude of the singular values between the two POD approaches is likely due to the magnitude of the norm for the 2nd difference quotients. This was also seen in [16].

| r value | Equation | Error Norm                   | Actual Error | Error Formula |
|---------|----------|------------------------------|--------------|---------------|
| 10      | (3.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 1.20E+02     | 1.20E+02      |
|         | (3.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 3.11E+05     | 3.11E+05      |
| 20      | (3.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 3.17         | 3.17          |
|         | (3.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 5.21E+04     | 5.21E+04      |
| 40      | (3.4)    | $X = L^2(\Omega)$            | 1.26E-03     | 1.26E-03      |
|         | (3.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 2.36E+02     | 2.36E+02      |
| 60      | (3.4)    | $\overline{X} = L^2(\Omega)$ | 5.06E-08     | 5.06E-08      |
|         | (3.5)    | $Y = H_0^1(\Omega)$          | 1.22E-02     | 1.22E-02      |

Table 5.2. Actual error versus error formulas from Lemma 3.2 for DDQ POD with  $X = L^2(\Omega)$ .

#### **5.2. ROM COMPUTATIONS**

We split this section into three parts. The first covers the ROM error bounds from Section 4.4 and the second compares standard POD to DDQ POD for the ROM construction by considering the maximum energy errors and  $L^2$  pointwise errors.

In the third, we keep the same testing interval in time of [0, 10], but we reduce the training interval where we take the snapshots from to  $[0, T_t]$  where  $T_t \le 10$ . We then simulate the POD ROM over the entire test interval and compare the final time errors for each method of POD. This tests the long term accuracy of the ROMs for simulating into the future. **5.2.1. DDQ POD ROM Error Bounds.** First, we explore the actual size of the constants in Theorems 4.5 and 4.6 using the DDQ POD method. We do this at various values for each of the damping parameters and at different values of r. In each of these tests, only one damping parameter is nonzero.

For Theorem 4.5, we calculate the scaling factor with

$$C = \frac{\max_{n} E(e^{n})}{\left(E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \left(\|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{H^{1}_{0}}^{2}\right)\right)}$$
(5.3)

The results are shown in Table 5.3. The wide range of damping values allows us to see a few patterns emerge for each type. As we vary the viscous damping parameter, D, the scaling factor is remarkably stable whereas the Kelvin-Voigt damping, G, exhibits similar behavior but seems to have two different scales. For  $G \le 0.01$ , the scaling factor is stable for each r value. However, when  $G \ge 0.01$  we start to see large changes in the scaling factor. This may be due to the number of oscillatory modes decreasing to less than 32 when G = 0.01 decreasing the magnitude of the bound.

| D       | <i>r</i> = 20 | <i>r</i> = 40 | G       | <i>r</i> = 10 | <i>r</i> = 20 |
|---------|---------------|---------------|---------|---------------|---------------|
| 0.00001 | 1.43-E-09     | 5.48E-10      | 0.00001 | 7.21E-08      | 4.95E-09      |
| 0.0001  | 1.43-E-09     | 5.46E-10      | 0.0001  | 1.35E-07      | 3.02E-08      |
| 0.001   | 1.38-E-09     | 5.32E-10      | 0.001   | 4.44E-07      | 8.25E-07      |
| 0.01    | 1.04-E-09     | 4.42E-10      | 0.01    | 5.12E-06      | 1.21E-03      |
| 0.1     | 7.66-E-10     | 6.53E-10      | 0.1     | 1.12E-03      | 5.30E-05      |

Table 5.3. Scaling factor for Theorem 4.5 at various damping values.

For Theorem 4.6, we calculate the scaling factor with

$$C = \frac{\max_{n} \|e^{n}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}}{\left(\|\phi_{r}^{1}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + E(\phi_{r}^{2}) + \sum_{k=r+1}^{s} \lambda_{k}^{\text{DDQ}} \|\varphi_{k} - R_{r}\varphi_{k}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}\right)}.$$
(5.4)

| D       | <i>r</i> = 20 | <i>r</i> = 40 | G       | <i>r</i> = 10 | <i>r</i> = 20 |
|---------|---------------|---------------|---------|---------------|---------------|
| 0.00001 | 4.94E-06      | 2.75E-06      | 0.00001 | 5.53E-06      | 2.09E-03      |
| 0.0001  | 4.92E-06      | 2.74E-06      | 0.0001  | 5.19E-07      | 3.20E-03      |
| 0.001   | 4.73E-06      | 2.65E-06      | 0.001   | 1.09E-06      | 1.09E-01      |
| 0.01    | 3.15E-06      | 1.90E-06      | 0.01    | 1.49E-05      | 3.82E-01      |
| 0.1     | 1.79E-07      | 3.36E-07      | 0.1     | 1.68E-05      | 2.96E-02      |

Table 5.4. Scaling factor for Theorem 4.6 at various damping values.

For the pointwise  $L^2$  error, the scaling factor is once again very stable for the viscous damping. The Kelvin-Voigt damping shows better stability within two or three magnitudes compared to the variability for the energy bounds.

**5.2.2. Standard POD ROM versus DDQ POD ROM.** Next, we compare the errors of the Standard POD ROM to the DDQ POD ROM and show graphs of the solution throughout the time interval. We once again set one damping parameter to be nonzero at a time. For the viscous damping, we analyze the errors at r = 20 in Tables 5.5 and 5.6. This value gave good results for both POD methods.

The viscous damping showed similar behavior to the scaling factors. Both errors are remarkably static as D increases for standard POD. The DDQ POD had more interesting behavior as it started off stable when D was very small and got much more accurate as D increased.

| D       | Standard POD | DDQ POD  |
|---------|--------------|----------|
| 0.00001 | 2.87E-03     | 2.83E-01 |
| 0.0001  | 2.87E-03     | 2.82E-01 |
| 0.001   | 2.87E-03     | 2.72E-01 |
| 0.01    | 2.86E-03     | 1.89E-01 |
| 0.1     | 2.78E-03     | 7.36E-02 |

Table 5.5. Maximum energy errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM

| D       | Standard POD | DDQ POD  |
|---------|--------------|----------|
| 0.00001 | 7.19E-06     | 1.53E-02 |
| 0.0001  | 7.19E-06     | 1.52E-02 |
| 0.001   | 7.18E-06     | 1.44E-02 |
| 0.01    | 7.04E-06     | 8.68E-03 |
| 0.1     | 6.73E-06     | 2.23E-04 |

Table 5.6. Maximum  $L^2$  pointwise errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM

For the Kelvin-Voigt damping parameter, we were able to use r = 10 and get good results in Tables 5.7 and 5.8. The behavior of both methods is much less consistent here. standard POD gets much better for both errors as *G* gets larger. On the other hand, the DDQ method increases in accuracy significantly slower than standard POD.

Interestingly the two POD methods seem to swap behavior between the damping types. The standard method is very consistent as D increases while it gets much more accurate as G increases. Comparatively, the DDQ approach improves when D increases and stays much more stable when G increases.

| G       | Standard POD | DDQ POD  |
|---------|--------------|----------|
| 0.00001 | 2.83E-01     | 1.29     |
| 0.0001  | 2.78E-01     | 4.62E-01 |
| 0.001   | 1.37E-01     | 1.37E-01 |
| 0.01    | 2.31E-03     | 2.10E-01 |
| 0.1     | 1.35E-05     | 6.16E-01 |

Table 5.7. Maximum energy errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM

| G       | Standard POD | DDQ POD  |
|---------|--------------|----------|
| 0.00001 | 3.43E-04     | 2.47E-02 |
| 0.0001  | 3.40E-04     | 7.02E-04 |
| 0.001   | 1.31E-04     | 1.33E-04 |
| 0.01    | 6.99E-07     | 1.17E-04 |
| 0.1     | 4.07E-11     | 2.27E-05 |

Table 5.8. Maximum  $L^2$  pointwise errors for the standard POD ROM versus the DDQ POD ROM

It is clear however that for both dampings, the Standard POD ROM is equivalent or better than the DDQ POD ROM in almost all cases. This pattern continued when more basis functions or less basis functions were included.

The following graphs give a visual interpretation for some of these errors. The solid, dashed, and dotted lines represent the FE solution at times t = 0, 5, 10, respectively. For the POD ROM solution we use \*, +, and × for t = 0, 5, 10, respectively. We use r = 10 and r = 20 when D = 0.1 and r = 5 and r = 10 when G = 0.001. Each set of of r values yields a good comparison between how effective the two methods of POD are. For each type of damping, the smaller r value yields a very inaccurate DDQ POD ROM whereas the

Standard POD ROM is significantly better at that r value. This can also be seen in the error comparisons done in Tables 5.5 through 5.8. The standard POD ROM error is always better than the DDQ POD ROM error for the viscous damping. The Kelvin-Voigt damping has similar performance for the two methods when r = 10. Visually, the two methods show no difference when we go to the larger r value for each damping type. This visual confirmation of the performance of POD is interesting. We are able to represent the solution to the problem where we use 400 FE nodes with only 20 POD modes for the viscous damping and 10 POD modes for the Kelvin-Voigt damping demonstrating the efficiency of POD.

The behavior of the solutions over time also provides information on why the Kelvin-Voigt damping parameter yields better results at smaller *r* values. The Kelvin-Voigt damping causes high frequency oscillations to die out significantly faster making it easier to represent the data over time. On the other hand, the viscous damping only causes the amplitude of the oscillation to decrease over time.



(a) Standard POD ROM versus FE solution

(b) DDQ POD ROM versus FE solution

Figure 5.3. POD ROM Plots when D = 0.1, G = 0, and r = 10



Figure 5.4. POD ROM Plots when D = 0.1, G = 0, and r = 20

In Figure 5.3, we can see that the Standard POD ROM has a few spots of inaccuracy: specifically the peak on the right for t = 0 and the trough on the left for t = 5. This small error in the ROM is eliminated visually in Figure 5.4 when r is set to 20.







Figure 5.5. POD ROM Plots when D = 0, G = 0.001, and r = 5



We see that for r = 5, in Figure 5.5, the standard POD method is able to roughly approximate the FE solution while the DDQ method would be unusable as an approximation. Since the Kelvin-Voigt damping causes high frequency oscillations to decay much quicker than low frequency ones, we see in Figure 5.5(a) that the final time solution is much more accurate than the beginning time solution. This demonstrates the difficulty POD has with many frequencies of oscillation. By t = 10, many of the highest frequencies have died out and POD is able to effectively represent the solution in time. Whereas, at t = 0 when all of the high frequency oscillation is still present, it struggles. It also appears that the DDQ POD ROM benefits from increasing r more at small values than the standard POD ROM does. We see that for G, both errors are almost the same for both methods when r = 10in Figure 5.6. This is clearly not true when r = 5. In other exploratory computations, this same pattern was seen most often for the Kelvin-Voigt damping.

**5.2.3. Reduced Training Interval Exploration.** The final section of this thesis focuses on reducing the amount of training data POD receives when simulating over the same test interval. We do this by choosing the first *m* snapshots up to time  $t = T_t$  where  $T_t$  is the training time and *m* varies depending on the length of the interval. This is of interest

as one of the primary purposes of a ROM is to simulate into the future based on a short period of high accuracy simulation. It is important to note that there are little theoretical foundations and results for these explorations.

We chose four different size training intervals: [0, 10], [0, 5], [0, 1], and [0, .5]. This means we include 8001, 4001, 801, and 401 snapshots respectively for each simulation. We keep the number of FE nodes at 400 and  $\Delta t = \frac{1}{800}$  for these tests. The results for each damping parameter are presented in Tables 5.9 and 5.10.

| Training Interval | Standard POD $L^2$ Error | DDQ POD $L^2$ Error |
|-------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|
| [0, 10]           | 6.04E-07                 | 8.59E-07            |
| [0,5]             | 6.03E-07                 | 5.09E-06            |
| [0, 1]            | 6.40E-07                 | 1.07                |
| [0, .5]           | 3.20E-01                 | 2.47E-01            |

Table 5.9. Final Time  $L^2$  Error for Different Training Intervals when D = 0.1 and r = 20.

| Training Interval | Standard POD $L^2$ Error | DDQ POD $L^2$ Error |
|-------------------|--------------------------|---------------------|
| [0, 10]           | 2.31E-12                 | 1.04E-07            |
| [0,5]             | 5.15E-12                 | 4.94E-07            |
| [0, 1]            | 6.73E-11                 | 1.25E-02            |
| [0, .5]           | 5.99E-02                 | 4.49                |

Table 5.10. Final Time  $L^2$  Error for Different Training Intervals when G = 0.001 and r = 20.

Both sets of data seem to indicate that for Standard POD there is a point somewhere between 1/10th and 1/20th of the main interval that the accuracy breaks down. The stability of the final time error is interesting for both cases as we are not only taking a shorter time interval we are also reducing the number of snapshots.

This is not the case for the DDQ POD. The breakdown seems to occur at some point between T = 1 and T = 5. More computations would be needed to have a better idea of the time which DDQ POD begins to struggle.

#### 6. CONCLUSIONS

In this thesis, we review the standard approach to POD and present an approach using difference quotients for POD in [9]. The standard POD method takes a data set of snapshots and forms the optimal POD basis from this data set. This approach, however, does not have pointwise data approximation error bounds. The DQ method uses a single snapshot and all of the difference quotients for the data and forms the POD basis off of this new data set. The DQ approach does have pointwise data approximation error bounds and is useful for analyzing 1st order PDE systems. We present these results as motivation for the new method we develop.

The rest of this thesis presents a new method for POD and proves corresponding data error bounds for it. The new method is inspired by the DQ method and builds off of a 2nd difference quotient method seen in [2, 16]. We develop a non redundant data set consisting of one snapshot and one difference quotient and then all of the 2nd difference quotients. We then prove data approximation error bounds and error bounds for weighted sums of the data.

We chose the damped wave equation with viscous damping and Kelvin-Voigt damping to analyze the ROM errors using DDQ POD. Error bounds for the energy of the error and pointwise error bounds were developed when at least one damping parameter is nonzero.

For the computational section, we break it down between standard POD and DDQ POD and the two types of damping. First we present results on the POD singular values and data error formulas for both methods and both types of damping. It is important to note that the viscous damping and Kelvin-Voigt damping act very differently from each other. We then give data on the maximum energy and pointwise errors for each damping parameter over a range of possible values. This demonstrates a clear difference between the standard method and DDQ method for POD. The standard method performed better in almost every test; however, we do not have the theoretical guarantees for this method. Preliminary experimentation inspired by [16] where the difference quotient and 2nd difference quotients were weighted by smaller values increased the accuracy of the DDQ method. More research in this area is needed to confirm these preliminary findings.

Finally, we explore using POD to simulate into the future. We compare using smaller test intervals to simulate across the entire interval of interest for each method of POD. The standard method once again performed better in this direction but the DDQ method was not far off seeming to require about two times the snapshots before beginning to fail. It appears there is a cutoff interval where adding more data does not add any new information. It is possible that incremental methods for POD, see [10], may be applied to systems like this to test the required test interval size to simulate into the future.

#### REFERENCES

- Alla, A., Falcone, M., and Volkwein, S., 'Error analysis for pod approximations of infinite horizon problems via the dynamic programming approach,' SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization, 2017, 55(5), pp. 3091–3115, doi:10.1137/15M1039596.
- [2] Amsallem, D. and Hetmaniuk, U., 'Error estimates for Galerkin reduced-order models of the semi-discrete wave equation,' ESAIM Math. Model. Numer. Anal., 2014, 48(1), pp. 135–163, ISSN 2822-7840,2804-7214, doi:10.1051/m2an/2013099.
- [3] Amsallem, D., Zahr, M., Choi, Y., and Farhat, C., 'Design optimization using hyperreduced-order models,' Struct. Multidiscip. Optim., 2015, **51**(4), pp. 919–940, ISSN 1615-147X,1615-1488, doi:10.1007/s00158-014-1183-y.
- [4] Balajewicz, M., Amsallem, D., and Farhat, C., 'Projection-based model reduction for contact problems,' Internat. J. Numer. Methods Engrg., 2016, 106(8), pp. 644–663, ISSN 0029-5981,1097-0207, doi:10.1002/nme.5135.
- [5] Batten, B. A., Shoori, H., Singler, J. R., and Weerasinghe, M. H., 'Balanced truncation model reduction of a nonlinear cable-mass PDE system with interior damping,' Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. B, 2019, 24(1), pp. 83–107, ISSN 1531-3492,1553-524X, doi:10.3934/dcdsb.2018162.
- [6] Bergmann, M. and Cordier, L., 'Optimal control of the cylinder wake in the laminar regime by trust-region methods and POD reduced-order models,' J. Comput. Phys., 2008, 227(16), pp. 7813–7840, ISSN 0021-9991,1090-2716, doi: 10.1016/j.jcp.2008.04.034.
- [7] Bergmann, M., Cordier, L., and Brancher, J.-P., 'Optimal rotary control of the cylinder wake using proper orthogonal decomposition reduced-order model,' Physics of Fluids, 08 2005, 17(9), p. 097101, ISSN 1070-6631, doi:10.1063/1.2033624.
- [8] Dupont, T., 'L<sup>2</sup>-estimates for Galerkin methods for second order hyperbolic equations,' SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 1973, 10, pp. 880–889, ISSN 0036-1429, doi: 10.1137/0710073.
- [9] Eskew, S. L. and Singler, J. R., 'A new approach to proper orthogonal decomposition with difference quotients,' Adv. Comput. Math., 2023, 49(2), pp. Paper No. 13, 33, ISSN 1019-7168,1572-9044, doi:10.1007/s10444-023-10011-9.
- [10] Fareed, H., Singler, J. R., Zhang, Y., and Shen, J., 'Incremental proper orthogonal decomposition for PDE simulation data,' Comput. Math. Appl., 2018, 75(6), pp. 1942–1960, ISSN 0898-1221,1873-7668, doi:10.1016/j.camwa.2017.09.012.
- [11] García-Archilla, B., John, V., and Novo, J., 'Pod-roms for incompressible flows including snapshots of the temporal derivative of the full order solution,' SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis, 2023, 61(3), pp. 1340–1368, doi:10.1137/22M1503853.

- [12] García-Archilla, B., John, V., and Novo, J., 'Second order error bounds for pod-rom methods based on first order divided differences,' 2023.
- [13] Georgiou, I., 'Advanced proper orthogonal decomposition tools: using reduced order models to identify normal modes of vibration and slow invariant manifolds in the dynamics of planar nonlinear rods,' Nonlinear Dynam., 2005, 41(1-3), pp. 69–110, ISSN 0924-090X,1573-269X, doi:10.1007/s11071-005-2793-0.
- [14] Gräß le, C., Hinze, M., Lang, J., and Ullmann, S., 'POD model order reduction with space-adapted snapshots for incompressible flows,' Adv. Comput. Math., 2019, 45(5-6), pp. 2401–2428, ISSN 1019-7168,1572-9044, doi:10.1007/s10444-019-09716-7.
- [15] Gräßle, C., Hintermüller, M., Hinze, M., and Keil, T., 'Simulation and control of a nonsmooth Cahn-Hilliard Navier-Stokes system with variable fluid densities,' in 'Nonsmooth and complementarity-based distributed parameter systems—simulation and hierarchical optimization,' volume 172 of *Internat. Ser. Numer. Math.*, pp. 211–240, Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, ISBN 978-3-030-79392-0; 978-3-030-79393-7, 2022.
- [16] Herkt, S., Hinze, M., and Pinnau, R., 'Convergence analysis of Galerkin POD for linear second order evolution equations,' Electron. Trans. Numer. Anal., 2013, 40, pp. 321–337, ISSN 1068-9613.
- [17] Iliescu, T. and Wang, Z., 'Are the snapshot difference quotients needed in the proper orthogonal decomposition?' SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 2014, 36(3), pp. A1221–A1250, ISSN 1064-8275,1095-7197, doi:10.1137/130925141.
- [18] Koc, B., Chacón Rebollo, T., and Rubino, S., 'Uniform bounds with difference quotients for proper orthogonal decomposition reduced order models of the Burgers equation,' J. Sci. Comput., 2023, 95(2), pp. Paper No. 43, 27, ISSN 0885-7474,1573-7691, doi:10.1007/s10915-023-02160-2.
- [19] Koc, B., Rubino, S., Schneier, M., Singler, J., and Iliescu, T., 'On optimal pointwise in time error bounds and difference quotients for the proper orthogonal decomposition,' SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 2021, **59**(4), pp. 2163–2196, ISSN 0036-1429,1095-7170, doi:10.1137/20M1371798.
- [20] Kunisch, K. and Volkwein, S., 'Galerkin proper orthogonal decomposition methods for parabolic problems,' Numer. Math., 2001, 90(1), pp. 117–148, ISSN 0029-599X,0945-3245, doi:10.1007/s002110100282.
- [21] Kunisch, K. and Volkwein, S., 'Galerkin proper orthogonal decomposition methods for a general equation in fluid dynamics,' SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 2002, 40(2), pp. 492–515, ISSN 0036-1429,1095-7170, doi:10.1137/S0036142900382612.
- [22] Lee, H.-C., Lee, S.-W., and Piao, G.-R., 'Reduced-order modeling of Burgers equations based on centroidal Voronoi tessellation,' Int. J. Numer. Anal. Model., 2007, 4(3-4), pp. 559–583, ISSN 1705-5105,2617-8710.

- [23] Reyes, R., Ruz, O., Bayona-Roa, C., Castillo, E., and Tello, A., 'Reduced order modeling for parametrized generalized Newtonian fluid flows,' J. Comput. Phys., 2023, 484, pp. Paper No. 112086, 20, ISSN 0021-9991,1090-2716, doi: 10.1016/j.jcp.2023.112086.
- [24] Singler, J. R., 'New POD error expressions, error bounds, and asymptotic results for reduced order models of parabolic PDEs,' SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 2014, 52(2), pp. 852–876, ISSN 0036-1429,1095-7170, doi:10.1137/120886947.

Andrew Janes was born in Missouri. He started at Missouri University of Science and Technology in Fall of 2018 majoring in Physics. He later double majored in Applied Mathematics graduating from both in Spring 2022. In 2021, he began the GradTrack program in Applied Mathematics to obtain his Master's Degree. He graduated with his Master's in Mathematics in December 2023.